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                 New Neighbors 

If you know of new neighbors to Westlawn please 

let the Board know. Juanita Burks, membership 

coordinator, has directory and welcome packets for 

new residents and current residents if theyôve lost 

theirs. Also, if we missed listing you in this new 

resident section, please contact Juanita 937-825-

8732 or her email House200820@yahoo.com  

Good Neighbor Awards     

Special recognition goes to Board member Ericka 

Hartley for participating in the Great American 

clean-up. Ericka took the initiative to represent 

Westlawn and collected several bags of trash to 

clean-up our neighborhood.  She is a good neighbor 

for everyone living in Westlawn. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

This is not a contest so there are no ñwinnersò. This 

is to recognize positive things about your neighbors.  

Submissions can be made by mail to 101 Nordale 

Drive or by email to any Board member. 

 

JEERS 

Go to Westlawn resident that used our drains and 

woodland areas as their trash can for the ñSutter 

Homeò wine bottles and other trash.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Bits & Pieces 

Garage Sale season is here:  Remember City 

ordinance code requires cars not be parked or 

standing within 15 feet of Mailboxes and fire 

hydrants 

 

Road Closed  

 THROUGH traffic via Hadley Rd and Bass Rd 

going east beyond Stratford Forest is currently not 

an option. The there will be heavier traffic on 

Hadley Rd of industrial and delivery vehicles that 

often uses Bass Rd and Flaugh Rd to get out to US 

30 or in toward Ft.  The same issue will exist going 

from Stratford Forest west and the Hadley Rd 

intersection when work in that area begins later this 

summer.  

 

mailto:House200820@yahoo.com
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City Fireworks Ordinance 

 Some provisions of the Fort Wayne City ordinance 

that affect you include: 

Å Fireworks may be used only on the userôs 
property, on the property of someone who had 

consented to the use of fireworks, or at a special 

discharge location - not directed towards a 

Neighboring property. (Note: a special 

discharge location is a place designated by the 

State Fire Marshall for discharge of consumer 

fireworks.) 

Å Fireworks can be purchased by adults 18 years 

of age or older.   Children under the age of 18 

may only used fireworks when an adult is 

present. 

Å Fireworks may be used only between 5:00 p.m. 

and two hours after dusk (approximately 11:00 

p.m.) from June 29- July 3 and again July 5-9. 

On the day before Memorial Day and Memorial 

Day. 

Å July 4
th
, the day before Labor Day and Labor 

Day the hours are extended from 10:00 a.m. 

until Midnight. 

Å New Yearôs Eve, fireworks may be used from 
10:00 a.m. Dec 31

st
 until 1:00 a.m., Jan. 1

st
. 

Å Penalties for violating the fireworks law can 

range from a Class A misdemeanor up to a 

Class C felony in case of reckless or intention 

use of fireworks that result in a personôs death. 

 

Pet Owners 

Remember: City Code prohibits allowing pets to 

roam outside your property without tether or leash. 

Call 311 or Animal Control to report loose pets. 

There is a fee for animals taken by Animal Control. 

The Westlawn Park is NOT A DOG PARK! Dogs 

must be held on a LEASH in the park. 

NOTE: If your pet leaves a deposit while walking 

them, it  is your responsibility to CLEAN UP 

after your pet. This means everywhere! road, park, 

neighborôs yard and all open or wooded areas.  

Carry a baggie with you when you walk your dog.     

Security 

Westlawnôs police advocate is Steven Jackson, 

phone: 427-5400, Ext 4833.        

The Fort Wayne police desk at 427-1222 can also 

be called with any non-emergency questions or 

police related incidents in Westlawn Addition. 

Maintenance and Service Providers 

The Board has included a section in the Newsletter 

to list quality maintenance and service providers in 

Westlawn and our community. This also includes 

recommendations of Youth help for yard work, 

baby sitting, etc. 

If you have names of reliable people or companies, 

please send them to Sarah Reynolds or any Board 

member to be included in the next newsletter. 

Neighborôs Comments 
This section contains view and concerns that have 

been expressed by residents of Westlawn. 

Street Parking:  Westlawn streets are not wide 

enough to street-park and have room for two-way 

traffic on the streets. Also, with cars in the street, 

drivers cannot safely see children that might run 

into the street. Please Do NOT Park in the Street.   

Exceptions: a rare special events or for temporary 

work on your driveway. This is NOT for everyday 

parking in street. 

 

For your convenience é All Flyers are posted at 

the end of the Newsletter 

 

Board Meetings  

The Board meetings are held the 2
nd

 Wednesday of 

each month at Aldersgate Church, 2417 Getz Rd in 

Room 129 @ 7:00pm.  (Note: check with the 

ñgreeterò when you enter to make sure there is not a 

room change).  May, June & September meetings 

are held at Westlawn Park.  There are no Board 

meetings in July August and December. 

Guests are welcome at any of our Board Meetings 

to offer input or express any concerns they may 

have.  You can contribute to any discussions but 

cannot vote. 

Board Members:  WESTLAW N BOARD 

MEMBERS WANTED  ... Board members are 

needed.  The Board is short by 3 members. 

Anyone interested in serving on the Westlawn 

Board of Directors please contact Jane Dunn or any 

of the Board members or just come to the next 

Westlawn Board meeting and check it out. 

 



                                                        Westlawn Civic Association Newsletter, June 2018                                                         3 

WESTLAWN  BOARD Meeting Minutes 
April 11 , 2018 ï 7pm Aldersgate UMC 

Before the meeting began, Paul Robison showed 

phone pictures of his adorable 4 month old baby  

President Jane Dunn called the meeting to order at 

7:00pm.  

Board Members Present:  Juanita Burks, Teresa 

Coyne, Jane Dunn, Teri Haff, Ericka Hartley, Scott 

Lougheed, Sarah Reynolds, Paul Robison, Bill 

Tilkens and Don Weaver 

Board Member Absent:   Brooke Haver  

Guests: Jim Connelly, Jerry Esser, Elizabeth 

OôBrien (new resident) and Michael Murphy (friend 

of Teresa Coyne) 

Minutes: March 14, 2018 Board meeting minutes 

were reviewed with two correction. Corrections are 

to add Michael Murphy as a guest and correct the 

spelling of Teresa name on page 2. Motion to 

approve the minutes with corrections was made by 

Teresa Coyne, seconded by Teri Haff and 

unanimously approved.   

Financial Report:    Jane Dunn distributed the April 

11, 2018 financial statement.  Jane asked for 

questions concerning the report. Question asked 

why the street and Sewers cost $2800 this year.  

Don Weaver responded this was due to increase 

need for salting icy areas on streets and more snow 

removal this year. Motion to approve the financial 

report for audit was made Paul Robison, seconded 

by Teresa Coyne and unanimously approved.   

Old Business 

Covenants/Bylaws: Jane Dunn reported that the 

Attorney is done reviewing the Covenants and 

Bylaws and he sent his suggestions. The attorney 

still needs to determine where the information 

concerning fines should be located.  Should this 

information be in the Covenants or the Bylaws so it 

can be correctly enforced?  We Hope to have this 

determined before the May meeting. 

Soliciting: Teresa Coyne said Anderson Windows 

was soliciting in Westlawn.  She told the 

representative that Westlawn has óNo Solicitingô 

signs posted and Teresa called Anderson Windows 
to inform them.  

ResCare Homes:   The Rescare house on Omaha is 

parking in the street instead of their driveway. 

Teresa Coyne called Rescare to tell them not to park 

in the street.  

Stop Signs:  Don Weaver is still working on the 

necessary paper work to have stop signs at Blake 

and Goodrich and at Regent and Goodrich 

intersections. 

Hadley/Bass Rd Construction:  Concern was 

expressed that once Bass Road is closed and the 

Hadley intersection is closed, truck traffic will 

increase on Hadley.  Jerry Esser said that the last 

time Bass Road was closed we had truck drivers 

thinking our streets were through Street and would 

have great difficulty maneuvering their trucks in our 

streets to turn around and get back to Hadley Road. 

The suggestion was made about posting no Outlet 

signs at each Westlawn Entrance.  There are already 

no outlet signs at the entrance to Omaha and 

Westlawn.  We need these signs posted for 

Goodrich, Regent, Blake and Nordale. 

New Business 

Guest Questions: Elizabeth OôBrien had question 

about building a shed on her property.  She cannot 

find her copy of the Covenants.  Juanita Burk will 

provide her with a new copy and Architectural 

Chairperson, Teresa Coyne, will work with 

Elizabeth concerning requirements for building the 

out building. Don Weaver and Jim Connelly also 

volunteered to help. 

Red Fox:  It was reported that a Red Fox with 4 

cubs has a den underneath a shed on Pequeen. There 

is concern about small animals being killed and 

children bitten. Ericka Hartley is going to contact 

the DNR about removing the foxes.  Don Weaver 

also has a friend that traps animals that he can call if 

we need help. 

Violation Complaints: Bill Tilkens expressed 

concern that he was being accused of calling the 

city about resident violations of City ordinances. 

These accusations were directed towards Bill 

because the City named Bill as the person that 

called in some recent complaints. Bill said he did 

make an exception to the rule of bringing issues to 

the Board but he claimed that he usually brings the 

issues to the Board first for discussion.  After much 

discussion on this issue, Jane reminded the Board 

that any violations we see for City Ordinance or 

Westlawn Covenants should be brought to the 

attention of the Board.  A member of the Board will 

make sure the homeowner understands he/she is in 

violation and give the homeowner the opportunity 
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to correct the violation.  The city will only be 

notified if the violation is not corrected  

Jane reminded the Board that the Covenant 

infractions are handled by a lawsuit and City 

Ordinance are handed by the City.  Westlawn 

Covenants only apply to infractions if the Covenant 

rule is a stronger ruling than the City Ordinance and 

only after the Board has worked with the home 

owner to resolve the issue.  

If there is an architectural infraction, Teresa Coyne 

should be contacted Or if she cannot be reached, 

any Board member. 

Architectural Committee Changes:  President Jane 

Dunn reviewed the current Covenants and Bylaws 

and discovered that there can only be 3 people on 

the Architectural committee so Chairman Teresa 

Coyne and the current longest standing members of 

the committee Jim Connelly and Scott Loughheed 

will comprise the committee.  Newer members, 

Paul Robison and Bill Tilkens, will no longer be on 

this committee. 

Annual Meeting:  Jane reviewed that there is an 

Annual meeting followed by a short Board meeting 

in May and a Board meeting in June.  After the June 

meeting, the Board will not meet again until 

September.  These meetings are all to be held at the 

Westlawn Park. 

Prep for the Annual Meeting is as Follows: 

¶ Jane asked Juanita Burk if she could pick up 
a case of water for the meeting for which 

she will be reimbursed.  Juanita said she 

could, 

¶ Jane asked each committee to prepare a 
report to present at the Annual meeting   

¶ Don Weaver will have name tags and 

markers available at the Annual meeting. 

¶ It was asked for a few Board members to 
come early to setup tables. 

Next meeting:  Annual Meeting, 7pm, May 9, 2018 

at Westlawn Park followed by a brief Board 

meeting 

At this point, Jane Dunn closed the meeting at 

7:58pm. 

Respectfully submitted by 

Sarah Reynolds, Secretary 

 

 

 

WESTLAWN ANNUAL  Meeting Minutes 
May 9, 2018 ï 7pm Westlawn Park 

President Jane Dunn called the meeting to order at 

7:00pm.  

Board Members Present:  Juanita Burks, Teresa 

Coyne, Jane Dunn, Teri Haff, Ericka Hartley, Sarah 

Reynolds, Paul Robison, Bill Tilkens and Don 

Weaver 

Board Member Excused Absent:   Brooke Haver & 

Scott Lougheed  

Annual Meeting Attendance:  37 residents attended 

with 26 households represented 

Guest Speaker: Mark Salomon 

The meeting began with introduction of guest 

speaker Mark Salomon, City Neighborhood Code 

Enforcement - Enforcement Officer.  Mark handles 

co-compliance of city ordinances in the SW and 

NW territories. His department is also responsible 

for demolition of property.  His main job is 

concerns 4 Ordinance and to motivate city property 

owners to keep their property in good shape and 

work with city residents to see that this is done. 

¶ Ordinance Chapter 72.23: Parking on 
residential property. This ordinance stipulates 

what vehicles are allowed parked at city 

residences and are parked at the appropriate 

location on the property. Parking is only 

allowed on asphalt, cement or gravel surfaces 

that part of the driveway of the property. 

Vehicles cannot be parked anywhere else on 

city property unless the driveway actually goes 

to that location. 

¶ Ordinance Chapter 90.2: This ordinance covers 
abandoned and inoperable vehicles on city 

residential properties.  Only operable vehicles 

are allowed.  All others must be removed or 

repaired into running order.  

¶ Ordinance Chapter 150: Minimum standards 
for commercial properties. 

¶ Ordinance Chapter 152: Minimum standards 

for residential properties. Categories areé 

V Serious - this is the worst level. These 

are properties condemned, vacated until 

repaired.  There are often buildings 

damaged by fire, struck by a vehicle, does 

not have light, heat (gas/electric) and 

water.  People can only be on the 

property for repair work only.  No living, 

eating, sleeping, or any other type of 
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activity except repair work is allowed 

until all repairs are approved by the city 

and determined safe.  

V Health and safety issue ï this is the 

next level. These are issues must be fixed 

within 10-20 days in order to remain in 

the property 

V Standard level ï Notice of violation 

given. Property owner has 60 days to 

repair violations 

V Minimum Issues ï these normally 

involve notice to clean up trash and 

debris. 

V Tall Grass Ordinance is new - City of 

Fort Wayne ordinance requires grass and 

weeds to be under the height of 9ò tall 

which is 3ò short than the State 

requirement of 12inches. 

More detail information on the ordinances can be 

found on the City Website 

When compliance is not met in the required time 

frame, a fine is given.  Additional and more costly 

fines are added the longer the property owner delays 

taking care of the issue. 

Mark stated that infringement of these ordinances 

can be reported by calling 311 or the Neighborhood 

Code Department BUT the Westlawn Board 

requests that you contact a member of the 

Architectural committee or any Board member first 

so we can bring these issues to the homeownerôs 

attention to fix before the city is involved. 

Jim Connelly spoke to remind us that the rules 

enforced are whichever is the stronger, the city or 

our Covenants.  We had a recent issue of someone 

constructing an out building without first checking 

with the Westlawn Architectural committee.  The 

building was not in compliance with the Covenants.  

The city gave a permit to build but that does not 

mean it was in compliance with the Westlawn 

Covenants.  In this case, our covenants were 

stronger than the city but if the city rules are 

stronger then city rule should be followed.  Mark 

Salomon agreed with this. 

Jane thanked Mark for this helpful information and 

continued the annual meeting. 

Minutes: May 10, 2017 Annual Board meeting 

minutes for last year were reviewed  Motion to 

approve the minutes was made by Paul Robison , 

seconded by Don Weaver and unanimously 

approved.   

Financial Report:    Jane Dunn reviewed the 

December 31, 2017 Year-end Financial Statement   

financial statement and reported the budget for 2018 

is $16,970.00.  Jane asked for questions concerning 

the report.  Motion to approve the financial report 

for audit was made Tom Furney, seconded by 

Juanita Burk and unanimously approved.   

Presidentôs Report: 

President Jane Dunn reported that the New 

Covenants have been reviewed & returned by the 

lawyer with just a few verbiage changes.  The 

Covenants returned by the lawyer will be reviewed 

by the Board at the June meeting and then 

distributed to the residents to review and sign when 

we come door to door. 

Committee Reports and Old Business: 

Animal Control:  Ericka Hartley ï No current issues 

with domestic animals to report but there have been 

concerns about the Red foxes in the neighborhood.  

Ericka spoke to animal control and to the DNR 

about remove and replacement of the foxes but both 

said NO.  This subject generated much discussion.  

There is a new law coming to vote by the City 

stating Animal Control companies have to kill or 

euthanizes all animals caught and can no longer 

move them to another location.  Many at this 

meeting did not like this possible new law. 

Monica Woodward who has worked with wildlife 

and as a vet Technician said foxes will not harm 

anyone and do not harm children or small animals 

like cats and small dogs.  If you let them be, they 

will eventually relocate somewhere else.  

Paul Robison pointed out that Red Foxes do NOT 

carry rabies.  Monica confirmed this information 

A complaint was made about people and children 

throwing rocks.  DO NOT throw rocks at the foxes.   

Several at the meeting said that they have seen the 

foxes actually playing with their cats and dogs.  It 

may look like they are chasing a cat but if you 

watch long enough you will notice the cat take a 

turn at chasing the fox because they are playing. A 

point was made by another resident that cats are not 

to be outside roaming. When outside, cats are to be 

on a leash or successfully contained in a private 

yard. 

Architectural:  Teresa Coyne ï She said she has 

recently given approval for a fence installation.  She 

said she has a great committee and they are a big 
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help.  Feel free to text or call her with questions.  

Her contact information is in the Newsletter. 

Membership: Juanita Burk ï She has given the 

directories to all the current new residents and only 

has a few copies left.  She said she still needs to get 

the phone numbers and email address of a few of 

the new people. 

Tom Furney said there are still 40 residents that 

have not given us an email address.  It cost us out of 

the Westlawn finances at least $101 for one printing 

and delivery of the newsletter to houses with no 

email.   This is done 4 times a year.  It was stressed 

by both Tom and Jane Dunn that we do NOT give 

out email or phone information to businesses or 

companies. If you do not want your email or phone 

listed in the directory of residents, it does not need 

to be included but it is needed for email distribution 

of the Newsletter and any important Association 

information.  All future Emails sent by the Board  

and the Newsletter are going to be emailed by blind 

copy so no one can see anyoneôs email information    

PLEASE give us your email if you have one. 

 Newsletter:  Sarah Reynolds - She said that she is 

always open for information for the Newsletter.  

Contact her if you have something you would like 

something included. 

Social:  Brooke Haver was unable to attend this 

meeting due to work.  Brooke is always open for 

new ideas and help for a social activity.  Last year 

we did not had a fall party at the park because 

attendance was very poor previous years and there 

was poor response to the Halloween party so it was 

cancelled. 

Watchdog:  Terri Haff ï She has been attending the 

SWAP and ANCA meting throughout the year.  

One of the big topics at these meeting is the Opiod 

problem which also results in a Hepatitis C issue.  

The June Newsletter will have notes on this 

information. 

Park/Signs/Streets:  Don Weaver ï No new plans 

for the park at this time, just maintenance. He was 

thanked for taking such good care of the park.  Don 

said some of the credit goes to CAPS Lawn Care 

who takes care of the park lawn.   Some asked why 

we do not put in a restroom at the park.  Even 

though we could probably afford to install the 

restroom, we would need someone to volunteer to 

clean it every day, stock the toilet paper, handle 

maintenance of clogged toilets and remove graffiti.  

Also we would have considerable insurance cost 

both for damage coverage and injury.  In the long 

run it would be quite costly. 

As for signs, Don discussed Vince Fish of the City 

about installing stop signs at Blake and Goodrich 

and Regent and Goodrich to reduce danger to 

children and walkers due to cars speeding down 

Goodrich.  To have this done, we need 75% of the 

residents to sign a request to have these installed. 

Don also asked about No Exit signs at rest of the 

entrances to Westlawn at Hadley Rd like the signs 

at Omaha & Westlawn because of the issue we have 

with trucks and semis think they can turn on one of 

these streets to get through especially when there is 

a train on the tracks. The answer is NO because 

there Goodrich crossed the rest of these street which 

provides an exit out of the Addition.  The only place 

we could add No Exit signs is at the intersection of 

Nordale and Goodrich and Blake and Goodrich 

since these street end in a cul-de-sac at this point.  

 New Business 

 Jane was asked to announced that Primrose Garden 

Sale is being held at Risen Savior in May 13th form 

9 to 11:30. 

Jane reported that we need new Board members.  

Paul Robison is leaving the Board due to new job 

responsibilities and a newborn son which make it 

difficult for him to attend meeting and help. 

Jane asked if we have nominations for new board 

member and the following were nominated: 

¶ Kelly Wolfe volunteered to be on the Board 

¶ Chad Hartley accepted a nomination by Paul 
Robison  

¶ Antoinette Murray accepted a nomination by 

Tom Furney 

¶ Monica Woodward accepted a nomination by 
Jane Dunn 

Paul Robison made a motion that we vote by 

affirmation for these candidates, Jim Connelly 

seconded and it was unanimously approved.   

Jane had one final point of New business.  She 

received petition signed by 23 people requesting 

that Bill Tilkens be removed as a member of the 

Board.  Jane read the petition and asked if there was 

any discussion.  There was no discussion.  

Technically the petition only required 20 signatures 

but Jane allowed the residents present at the 

meeting that had not voted on the petition to cast 

their vote. Voting papers were passed out and 
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collected.  Don Weaver and Teresa Coyne counted 

the votes.  There were12 that had not yet voted on 

the petition and of these, 8 voted for removal and 4 

voted to keep.  That made a total of 31 votes to 

remove Bill from the Westlawn Board with only 4 

voting to keep so Bill Tilkens was official removed 

as a member of the Westlawn Board. 

 At this point, Jane Dunn closed the meeting at 

8:20pm and said there would be a short Board 

Meeting immediately following. 

Respectfully submitted by 

Sarah Reynolds, Secretary   

 

WESTLAWN B OARD Meeting Minutes 
May 9, 2018 ï   8pm Westlawn Park 

President Jane Dunn called the meeting to order at 

8:05pm.  

Board Members Present:  Juanita Burks, Teresa 

Coyne, Jane Dunn, Teri Haff, Chad Hartley, Ericka 

Hartley, Antoinette Murray, Sarah Reynolds, Don 

Weaver, Kelly Wolfe and Monica Woodward 

Board Member Excused Absent:   Brooke Haver & 

Scott Lougheed  

 The order of business for this meeting is to elect 

the officers.  Slate of officers presented: 

¶ President:  Jane Dunn 

¶ Vice President: Kelly Wolf  

¶ Secretary: Sarah Reynolds 

¶ Treasurer: Don Weaver 

Motion made to accept this slate of officer was 

made by Jane Dunn, Seconded by Juanita Burk and 

unanimously approved. 

Jane reminded the Board that the June and 

September Board meetings will be held at 

Westlawn Park.  

 Next Meeting: June 13, 2018 at 7pm Westlawn 

Park 

Respectfully submitted by  

Sarah Reynolds, Secretary   

 

WESTLAWN B OARD Meeting Minutes 
June 13, 2018 ï   7pm Westlawn Park  

President Jane Dunn called the meeting to order at 

7:00pm.  

Board Members Present:  Juanita Burks, Teresa 

Coyne, Jane Dunn, Teri Haff, Chad Hartley (subbing 

for Debbie), Ericka Hartley, Antoinette Murray, 

Sarah Reynolds, Don Weaver, Kelly Wolfe and 

Monica Woodward 

Board Member Absent:   Brooke Haver & Scott 

Lougheed (excused) 

Guests:  Jenna Borne, Jim Connelly, Tom Dunn, 

Tom Furney, Michael Murphy, Bill Tilkens, Carole 

& Joel Waite, Dave Woodward 

Minutes:  Meeting began with reading of the 

Minutes. The minutes for the April 11, 2018 

meeting were not available due to printer problems 

so these minutes will be reviewed at the September 

meeting.  5/9/18 Meeting minutes were available 

and read by Sarah Reynolds. Antoinette Murray 

pointed out one correction to the 5/9/18 minutes. 

She was not at the 5/9/18 Board meeting and should 

be listed under excused absence.   

Motion made to accept these 5/9/18 Minutes with 

the correction by Terri Haff, Seconded by Teresa 

Coyne and unanimously approved. 

Financial:  Due to Computer/printer issues the June 

Financial Report was not available.  This report 

information will be presented at the September 

2018 meeting. 

Presidentôs Report:  Jane Dunn reported that she 

receive an email from Timothy Claxtonôs firm 

about collection of unpaid dues and fees.  His 

company does handle Homeownerôs association 

collection.  They typically charge $40 for a letter 

and if the letter does not work, they undertake a 

contingent arrangement for collections of dues 

whereby they retain 1/3 of the money collected.  If 

they should be unable to collect, we would only be 

responsible for the court filing fees. This is 

something for the Board to think about and discuss 

in the future. 

Old Business 

Covenants:  President Jane Dunn pointed out that 

there is one change in the covenants in Article III, 

Section 4A.  The Lawyer said that we need to add 

an amount of the fine that may be imposed so ñfines 

up to $100ò has been added to this section.  Motion 

was made by Don Weaver to accept this change to 

Article III, section 4A.  It was seconded by 

Antoinette Murray and unanimously approved. 
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Sarah Reynolds pointed out there are a few typos 

and spelling error on the new Covenants we 

received from the lawyer.  Sarah will correct these 

and then send to Jane and Tom Furney for email 

distribution and to post on the Westlawn website 

www.westlawnonline.com.   

Next, a motion was made by Chad Hartley to accept 

the full new Covenants with corrections, seconded 

by Antoinette Murray and unanimously approved. 

Tom Furney will create Signature sheets by District 

to use when we go to the homes for Covenant 

approval signatures. Tom is also creating a post 

card to mail to residents to inform them a Board 

Member will be coming to their homes to discuss 

the new covenants and collect signatures. It was 

suggested that those Board members going to the 

home should wear a badge to identify themselves as 

Board member. 

We will meet July 18th to put the labels on the 

information postcard to mail about the Covenants. 

Stop Signs: Don Weaver reported on Stop signs and 

No Outlet signs.  We cannot have No Outlet signs at 

Goodrich, Regent, Blake and Nordale because these 

streets are all connected and route back to Hadley.  

We may be able to put NO Truck signs to stop large 

trucks and Semis from trying to drive through the 

addition. 

Don said that to have stop signs at Blake & 

Goodrich and Pequeen & Goodrich, we need 66 2/3 

signatures of the residents in Westlawn.  It was 

suggested that when we get signatures for the 

Covenants, we could also get signatures for the Stop 

Signs.  Everyone thought this is a good idea. 

Newsletter:   The suggestion was presented to no 

longer deliver the Newsletter to those who have not 

provided an email addresses.  Some of these people 

never even take it out of their newspaper box and 

others do not have a newspaper box.  Sarah asked 

about attaching a box on under the Westlawn 

mailbox for copies of the Newsletter but it was 

pointed out that this probably would not work due 

to vandalism. It was pointed out that some of these 

people may have email and have just not provided it 

to us.   We need to make clear the importance of 

email addresses to receive essential Westlawn 

Association information in addition to the 

Newsletter. Westlawn emails will be blind copied 

so they will not be shared and if requested, will not 

be put in the Directory.   

Newsletter is printed 4 times a year é October, 

January, April and June. Several suggestions were 

given as alternatives to delivering Newsletter to 

those without email. 

¶ Juanita Burk volunteered to go to people 
without email and let them know that we will 

no longer deliver the newsletter and they can 

contact her if they wanted one.    

¶ A sign could be put at the entrances when the 

newsletter was ready. Don will check 

possibility.   

¶ Mail an annual postcard giving approximate 
dates for the newsletter and where to pick it up. 

Several people thought it would be a good idea to 

verify Directory information when we are going 

door to door for the covenants and try to get email 

from those that do not have any email listed. 

New Business 

ResCare Homes:  Teresa Coyne reported on 

Rescare Home issues on Omaha.  She wanted to 

confirm that they are really ResCare Home since 

they are privately owned.  Tom Furney confirmed 

that 2 of the Rescare home in Westlawn are owned 

by RF Holding Co. and one is owned by Tyso and 

Joan Nicholson.  ResCare Homes are federally 

funded and if the owners and managers are not 

resolving issues then they may need to be reported 

at the Federal level. 

Teresa said that there have been several issues at 

homes on Omaha.  Not long ago one of the Homes 

at 7001 Omaha was surrounded by 19 police 

vehicles with the street blocked off and her son 

could not get home and the school bus could not 

deliver the children to their homes.  Another issue is 

one of the Nurses constantly parks on the street 

even when though the driveway is empty.  The 

location she parks is hidden by a blind curve which 

is causing a danger to other cars driving on the 

street.  Teresa spoke to her a few times about it and 

the Nurse was very rude and refused to park in the 

driveway.  Teresa has called and left messaged to 

the numbers given in the Newsletter but has not 

received a return call. Tom Furney gave us one 

more business number we can try:  260-490-3230. 

Jane Dunn said she is also going to check Federal 

regulations for these homes. 

Dues:  Tom asked about dues not paid. Twenty 

residents are late and have not paid their dues.  Jane 

said there are 3 homes she is waiting on the closing 

http://www.westlawnonline.com/
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to take place before we can collect and another that 

is up for sale but not closing date is set, yet. All 

unpaid dues have now been sent the 3rd notice. 

There is one more letter after this and then a lien is 

filed against the home. 

Architectural:   Teresa Coyne said that due to her 

current work schedule she is unable to handle the 

Architectural chair position and asked Chad Hartley 

if he would take the position of Chair for the 

committee and Chad agreed. 

Guest Issues:  Carol and Joel Waite are still having 

issue with the non-existing creek that has developed 

in their yard at 6932 & 6922 Westlawn due to the 

improperly routed run-off water from the Hunt Club 

Apartments.  It is getting worse.  It is deeper and 

wider especially after all the spring rains having 

gone from a small run off to a 4 ft deep trench.  

They have difficulty getting to the other side to 

mow. The city has not cooperated and just refers 

them to look elsewhere for help.  Solution might be 

to grate and line with large rocks so it will not erode 

anymore.  They may need City approval to do this.  

It might be good to have Board member Scott 

Lougheed look at it. His number is in the 

Newsletter.  Sarah gave Joel a copy of the Board 

Directory form the Newsletter. 

Jenna Borne said she also had problems with the 

city concerning limestone they put on her property 

by the street and now nothing will grow in that area. 

There was no further business so President Jane 

Dunn adjourned the meeting. 

 Next Meeting: July 18. 2018 at 7pm to address 

postcard location to be announced 

Next Board Meeting:  September 12, 2018 at 

7pm at Westlawn Park 

Respectfully submitted by  

Sarah Reynolds, Secretary   

 

 

 

The following Neighborhood Presidentôs 

meetings, SWAP and ACNA minutes 

presented in date order, thus the last minutes 

may have the latest information on a topic. 

 

 

Southwest Area Partnership (SWAP)  

April  18 2018 

Deputy Police Chief Steve Haffner reported that 

burglaries are down 24% following several arrests.  

The current police academy class is half way thru 

their program and it is looking promising for some 

additional officers 

Paul Veldman is a new representative for the fire 

department. He is a longtime Southwood Park 

resident.  Paul reminded everyone that open burning 

must be done at least 25 feet from structures, must 

include a screen and there must be a fire 

extinguisher handy.   He also stated if there is a 

complaint the fire must be extinguished. 

Mark Salomon Neighborhood Code Compliance 

stated that the tall grass program will be starting in 

mid-May 

The group then broke into groups to discuss the 

following points 

¶ Speed limit reduction 

¶ Painting of crosswalks to keep cars from 
blocking pedestrian passage 

¶ Railroads blocking traffic and widespread 

frustration and dis-satisfaction with the railroad 

response 

¶ Interest in new dog parks, possibly in Buckner 
Park 

¶ Bike lanes and traffic lights not working 
effectively 

It was decided to continue this type of discussion in 

the future with the possibility of committees to help 

with develop possible solutions 

Respectfully submitted, Jane Dunn 

 

Southwest Area Partnership (SWAP)  

May 16 2018 

There was no representative from the police 

department as the awards ceremony for the police 

department was on the same night 

Paul Veldman Rep from the Fire Dept Restated 

that the latest fire academy is down to 20 from a 

start of 21 after the third week and that there is a 

problem with recruits. He also reiterated that camp 

fires are allowed but must be put out if there is a 

complaint 

Mark Salomon from Neighborhood Code 

Compliance said that the tall weeds program starts 

on 05-21.  If you call in a violation be sure to state 
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if it is in the back, side or front yard there are two 

contractors one for the east side and one for the 

west side of town 

There are still some pockets of problems with 

garbage pick-up continue to report these to 311 

There are no BZA items affecting the west side of 

town at this time 

We then had a presentation on the roads that are 

scheduled to be resurfaced this year. There are none 

currently in our area. 

After the meeting, Teri and I talked to Mario about 

the ongoing road resurfacing that still need to be 

done in our neighborhood and we will follow up on 

this.  We also talked to him about the traffic on 

Hadley at ending and beginning of a work shift and 

being unable to exit our neighborhood and the short 

traffic light at Hadley and Illinois.  He will be 

talking to the traffic engineers to see if the light can 

be reprogrammed and possibly some additional 

enforcement to prevent running the light, going thru 

the light and making a hazardous U-turns. 

Respectfully submitted Jane Dunn and Teri Haff 

 

Southwest Area Partnership (SWAP)  

June 20, 2018 

At the June SWAP meeting it was reported that 

overall crime is down for the month and also for the 

year.  There are 21 recruits graduating from the 

academy and they will soon be on the streets.  There 

are so far 50 possible recruits for the 2019 police 

academy.  The best security for your neighborhood 

is to know your neighbors.  

ñRing doorbellsò is good for security as whoever is 

at the door doesnôt know if you are not at home or if 

it is inconvenient to answer the door.  The fire 

department still has smoke and carbon monoxide 

detectors available free and they will install them 

just call the fire department.     

The remainder of the meeting was taken with a 

presentation from City Utilities explaining the need 

for a rate increase.  The biggest reason is the aging 

infrastructure and the need for replacing water lines 

that are in many cases 70 to 100 years old.  This is 

an ongoing problem that the utility is trying to get 

ahead of.    

Red River Waste Management explained that they 

are experiencing problems retaining and recruiting 

drivers and are working to correct the ongoing 

problems with pick up.  

There will be no SWAP meeting in July  

Respectfully submitted Jane Dunn 

 

Allen County Neighborhoods Assoc. (ACNA)   
  Quarterly ACNA meeting ï April 26, 2018 

 Attorney Robert Eherenman discussed 

neighborhood codes and statutes and where to find 

bylaws.   

There was a discussion of sewer collapse and plats 

and divisions of older neighborhoods.   

Opiod crises discussion included speakers.  The first 

speaker was Deborah McMahan.   She suggest the 

dreamland.  100 MILLION Americans have chronic 

pain and 30k to 50k of these people are misusing or 

addicted to Opoids.  In Allen County, a lot of the 

people who have died from Opoids are a working 

main group of white men and women 25 to 55 years 

old.  It cost 95k a week for a 12 week treatment.   

Next to report was Captain Kevin Hunter who has 

29 years on the police force.  He said he has never 

seen anything like it.  He stated they are finding 

Methadone and Suboxone at drug raids and u- 

47700, a very strong synthetic opiod, which is used 

for mixing the drugs.   

In drug raids in 2016, there were 3093 pills 

confiscated and in 2017, there were 3597 pills 

confiscated in raids.  Heroin is coming in from 

Mexico drug cartels that are shipping heroin to 

make up for the loss of profit from medical 

Marijuana.  The following amounts of heroin were 

confiscated in raid since 2009, there were 43.23 

grams in 2009, 108.10 grams in 2011, 123.92 grams 

in 2012, 150.10 grams in 2013 and 339.8 grams in 

2015.  There is black tar heroin, brown heroin 

called ñdog foodò and gray heroin called death.   

Dr. McMahon stated that all drug paraphernalia 

used to cook with can transmit hepatitis C  up to 

and including the needle, the cooker, and the cotton 

ball and the spoon.   

Captain Hunter stated that Fentanyl is 100 times 

stronger than Morphine and 50 times stronger than 
heroin.  Carfentanil is 100 times more powerful 

than Fentanyl.   

Megan Fisher spoke on recovery efforts and what 

can be done.  Methadone, Suboxone and Naltrexone 

can be used for recovery.  She gave this site as a 

useful link: https://lookupindiana.org/ 

https://lookupindiana.org/
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Anyone who has clean needles can donate to the 

health dept drop off is on Tuesday.   

If you know someone who is addicted and seeking 

help please do not hesitate to call Megan fisher @ 

260-234-2184 or the health dept for guidance.  This 

is a major epidemic and it is our children, our 

neighbors, and our complete environment that is at 

risk.  With 30 to 50 thousand in Fort Wayne being 

addicted no one is exempt. 

Respectfully submitted, Teri Haff 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

                    Board of Directors 

             Jane Dunn - District (4)-2 

    President/Legal 

 Term Expires 2019 

      260-432-7411 

   tnjdunn@frontier.com  

 

 

Teri Haff (1)-1   Ericka Hartley (3)-3 

Watchdog     Animal Control 

Term Expires 2020  Term Expires 2020 

260-245-5411   260-760-3422   

goldeneagles945@hotmail.com    ericka316@hotmail.com  
|    |   

Don Weaver (3)-1  Sarah Reynolds (2)-2 

Treasurer/Facilities/streets  Secretary/Newsletter 

Term Expires 2019  Term Expires 2019 

260-432-1044   260-710-7792 

 weaveredu@gmail.com       reynolds44@comcast.net  
 |    |   

Juanita Burks (2)-3      Scott Lougheed (3)-2 

Membership    Assôt Treas/Architecture 

Term Expires 2020  Term Expires 2021 

 937-825-8732      260-432-3665 

house200820@yahoo.com   solougheed@comcast.net  
 |    | 

Monica Woodward (4)-1  Kelly Wolf (1)-3   

                   Vice President 

Term Expires 2020  Term Expires 2021 

260-409-9982     260-704-0718 

MWWoodward@gmail.com  kellywolf3f@yahoo.com  
 |    |   

 Chad Hartley (4)-3     Brooke Haver (1)-2 

Architecture Chair                Social 

Term Expires 2021  Term Expires 2019 

260-433-1059   260-312-2056 

debbie_poor@yahoo.com   have4@frontier.com     
 |    | 

Antoinette Murray (AL)-2  Teresa Coyne (AL)-1 
       

Term Expires 2021  Term expires 2020 

260-432-0256   260-222-3873       

AVM16@comcast.net   masugana13@yahoo.com 
          |    |  

Tom Furney (ex officio) 

IT Consultant     

 260-580-9891 

tom@furney.com 

 

 

 

mailto:tnjdunn@frontier.com
mailto:goldeneagles945@hotmail.com
mailto:ericka316@hotmail.com
mailto:weaveredu@gmail.com
mailto:reynolds44@comcast.net
mailto:house200820@yahoo.com
mailto:solougheed@comcast.net
mailto:MWWoodward@gmail.com
mailto:kellywolf3f@yahoo.com
mailto:debbie_poor@yahoo.com
mailto:have4@frontier.com
mailto:AVM16@comcast.net
mailto:masugana13@yahoo.com
mailto:tom@furney.com
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      2018 Current  Financial Statement  ... 6/13/18 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

Financial Statement Westlawn Civic Association  2018  2018 dues $90.00

Jan Feb March April May June July August     Sept Oct     Nov     Dec      Total Budget  Balance 2017 2016 2015
             Thru  

Balances   
PCUChecking 1115.33 343

     Income 3062 536

     Adjust
     Transfers 1000.00 2000.00 2000.00 2000.00 10000 8700 21722
     Disbursed -1852.26 -570.26 -213.80 -2863.68 -1703.24 -75.02 -10467 -10674 22157
     New Bal 263.07 1692.81 1479.01 615.33 912.09 837.07 837.07 837.07 837.07 837.07 837.07 837.07 494

PCU Savings 8957.22 5819

   Deposit 4007.50 6930.00 1355.00 1720.00 1418.30 16835 14304 15497

     Interest 0.36 0.45 0.70 0.63 6 7 5
    Transfer -1000.00 -2000.00 -2000.00 -2000.00 -20000 -9798 -13318
     New Bal 11965.08 16895.53 18251.23 17971.23 17390.16 17390.16 17390.16 17390.16 17390.16 17390.16 17390.16 17390.16 7602

Capital1 35545.96     
     Transfers -9164

     Interest 12.05 10.89 12.06 11.68 46.68 139 101 115
     New Bal 35558.01 35568.90 35580.96 35592.64 35592.64 35592.64 35592.64 35592.64 35592.64 35592.64 35592.64 35592.64   

  25306

Available 47786.16 54157.24 55311.20 54179.20 53894.89 53819.87 53819.87 53819.87 53819.87 53819.87 53819.87 53819.87

Income 1-45 46-123 124-138 139-151 152-162
   Membership 4007.50 6527.50 1355.00 1720.00 1418.30 15028.30 16920 16838 15794 15306

Refunds -90.00 -90.00 -15 -5
   PCU Int/Chg

  FinCharges 25  37 20
   Social/Park

   Ads/Other 200 265 170

Capita l1-360

Total Income 4007.50 6527.50 1265.00 1720.00 1418.30 14938.30  16823 16095 15491

Expenditures Available for 2018 Budget______17145

   Architectual 150 150.00 61

   General 200.00 272.03 2125 1652.97 963 303 439
   Legal/Taxes 23.00 291.00 2300 1986.00 152 1297 1089
   Insurance 984.00 1100 116.00 945 1053 1015
   Membership 54.83 48.60 500 396.57 246 805 387
   Newsletter 39.60 20.92 81.00 350 208.48 238 327 182

   Park 1048.80 3500 2451.20 3188 3384 2723
Signs & Ads 400 400.00 295 107 388
   Sec&Treas 275 275.00 142

   Security 500 500.00

Improvements 760 760.00 9

   Social 20.92 700 700.00 642 470 280
   Street/Sewer 390.00 425.00 150.00 2800.00 1660 -2105.00 1420 400 4000

   Utilities 75.11 75.74 75.35 75.23 75.21 75.02 1000 548.34 906 888 883
   Watchdog 100 100.00

Trash Day 1550 1550.00 1473 1490 1463

Total Exp. 1852.26 570.26 225.35 2875.23 1703.24 75.02 7301.36 16970.00 9689.56 10467 10674 12910

Budget Bal 15117.74 14547.48 14322.13 11446.90 9743.66 9668.64 9668.64 9668.64 9668.64 9668.64 9668.64 9668.64 Cash Flow Balance 7636.94
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Planned Roundabout at Hadley and Bass Road 
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Contractors, Maintenance/ Service Providers  

Recommendation Reviews: 

Baby Sitter ï Cadence M Haver ï 203 Nordale é Home 260-312-056   Cell 260-444-6137 (call or text) 

Cadence is a 13 year experienced at babysitting children from infants to age 5 and older.   She has a younger 

brother who is Autistic so she has experience caring for autistic children. She also knows first Aid and is in process 

of CPR training. She is comfortable with all kinds of pets. 

Matt Myers with Myers Construction - 260-418-6046     myersconstruction@hotmail.com  

Matt is very professional, extremely competent and knowledgeably of his trade, easy to get a hold of, does the job 

right the first time, keeps an immaculately clean work site, has great employees, and is  reasonably priced. 

(Matt has been our general contractor for the last three years or so.  He built our deck, demolished the brick fascia 

on the front of our house and installed new vinyl siding, and repaired our gutters.) 

Complete Electric ï Eric or Scott - 260-483-9539 

Westlawn Resident originally hired this company for small jobs which turned out to be more complex issues.  Eric 

& Scott were able to fix all of the problems both small and complex. 

Jim Connelly Home Maintenance (Westlawn Resident) ï 260-602-7509 ï Jpconnelly63@yahoo.com    

Home maintenance and handyman service which includes interior/exterior painting, carpentry, landscape, gutter 

cleaning, plumbing and minor electrical repair and more. Jim offers reduced rates to Westlawn residents 

Reasoner Concrete ï 260-4859701 

This company did an excellent and beautiful job creating our new concrete driveway. They are very skilled at 

concrete work. 

Robert Sheets Plumbing ï Ed - 260-747-6390 

Did a good job replacing valves, faucets and other plumbing jobs é does not do sewers work.  

Best Yet Installations ï Byron Burdette (owner) - 260-422-4375    Cell: 260-797-8593 

Did a good job installing new gutters for a Westlawn resident é also does siding, trim & soffits 

A & L Door ï Amy & Lynn Frecker (owners) -260-426-1566    alfrecker@yahoo.com  

Installed garage door opener for Westlawn resident but also sells and services other doors. 

Website www.aandldoor.com  

Don Weaver Wood Craft Service ï 260-432-1044 

Creates beautiful furniture and wood work 

A Ray of Color Painting ïMandy 865-274-3895 & Travis 276-451-4448 (owners) new Westlawn residents 

Interior & exterior, exterior pressure washing, wallpaper removal, epoxy flooring, ceiling texture and dry wall 

repair & finishing é Arayofcolorpainting82@yahoo.com  

Biggs Gutter Cleaning ï Adam Biggs ï 260-446-9518 ï adambiggs@gmail.com   

Adam Biggs is registered with the BBB.  His business is locally owned and insured.  Adam invites you to visit his 

Facebook page. 

Kapps Green Lawn ï 260-436-4336 ï 4124 Clubview Dr, Fort Wayne, In 46804 

They are doing a great job taking care of and fertilizing the Westlawn park lawn.  When you call, tell them you 

hear about them from the Westlawn Civic Park Manager. 

Maxwell Landscape Design ï Greg Maxwell ï 260-747-7575      www.maxwelllandscapedesign.com   

Innovative landscaper with an excellent work ethic é Reasonably priced é Keeps clean work site. 

Also mow and maintain yards in the summer and rake leaves in the fall. 

mailto:myersconstruction@hotmail.com
mailto:Jpconnelly63@yahoo.com
mailto:alfrecker@yahoo.com
http://www.aandldoor.com/
mailto:Arayofcolorpainting82@yahoo.com
mailto:adambiggs@gmail.com
http://www.maxwelllandscapedesign.com/
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(Greg Maxwell has designed several successful landscape projects for us.  His work was excellent.  His employees 

mow our yard and rake leaves are very professional and are willing to handle any request.) 

Poor Boys Tree Service ï (Owner) Dave Warner - 765-243-1347 or Jake Bennett ï 765-251-3977  

This company does very good work, is reasonably priced and cleans up well when work is completed. 

J & J Co. ï Jim Br ower (owner) 260-414-0510 

Cleans-up limbs & lawn debris, clean out overgrown weeds é See ad in Waynedaler for other work he does. 

Dave Holley with Affordable Tree Service - 260-478-1192 

Dave is a certified arborist and is accredited with the BBB.  He is smart about trees, tree disease, pretty much all 

things concerning trees.  He takes continuing studies to keep his certification, so he is constantly learning about 

new developments and diseases/cures in the tree world.  He is very reasonably priced, keeps a tidy work place, and 

does a very great job. (Dave has been our "tree guy" for the past several years and cut down approximately 6 trees for us.) 

The Dent Guy ï Jeff Hall (owner) ï 260-414-3069 

Repairs car door dings and scratches and Hail damage and other surface damage é excellent work 

You could not tell where the dings had been. 

FAL Electric or F.A.L:   888-614-3048 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

Unfavorable reviews: 

 
 

Midwest Exterior Cleaning - Avoid this company- shoddy work, scammers.   Cleaned our roof this past summer 

and did not do a very good job.  They soaked our windows, patio door and front door (which is under a porch!) 

leaving spots on the glass and surface.  The charged us $90 to clean our gutters, which they didn't even do.   

Wagoners Painting - They were just ok but not stellar craftsmen by any means.  I had to call Doug Wagoner 4 

times for him to come back to the house and do some touch up work.  They are not very detailed in their work, one 

employee had a mini cigar hanging out of his mouth, and it took them a while to complete the job. 
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